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PHS funds resulted in a grant, con-
tract, cooperative agreement, or other 
form of PHS support. 

(c) This part does not supersede or es-
tablish an alternative to any existing 
regulations or procedures for handling 
fiscal improprieties, the ethical treat-
ment of human or animal subjects, 
criminal matters, personnel actions 
against Federal employees, or actions 
taken under the HHS debarment and 
suspension regulations at 45 CFR part 
76 and 48 CFR subparts 9.4 and 309.4. 

(d) This part does not prohibit or oth-
erwise limit how institutions handle 
allegations of misconduct that do not 
fall within this part’s definition of re-
search misconduct or that do not in-
volve PHS support. 

§ 93.103 Research misconduct. 
Research misconduct means fabrica-

tion, falsification, or plagiarism in pro-
posing, performing, or reviewing re-
search, or in reporting research results. 

(a) Fabrication is making up data or 
results and recording or reporting 
them. 

(b) Falsification is manipulating re-
search materials, equipment, or proc-
esses, or changing or omitting data or 
results such that the research is not 
accurately represented in the research 
record. 

(c) Plagiarism is the appropriation of 
another person’s ideas, processes, re-
sults, or words without giving appro-
priate credit. 

(d) Research misconduct does not in-
clude honest error or differences of 
opinion. 

§ 93.104 Requirements for findings of 
research misconduct. 

A finding of research misconduct 
made under this part requires that— 

(a) There be a significant departure 
from accepted practices of the relevant 
research community; and 

(b) The misconduct be committed in-
tentionally, knowingly, or recklessly; 
and 

(c) The allegation be proven by a pre-
ponderance of the evidence. 

§ 93.105 Time limitations. 
(a) Six-year limitation. This part ap-

plies only to research misconduct oc-
curring within six years of the date 

HHS or an institution receives an alle-
gation of research misconduct. 

(b) Exceptions to the six-year limitation. 
Paragraph (a) of this section does not 
apply in the following instances: 

(1) Subsequent use exception. The re-
spondent continues or renews any inci-
dent of alleged research misconduct 
that occurred before the six-year limi-
tation through the citation, republica-
tion or other use for the potential ben-
efit of the respondent of the research 
record that is alleged to have been fab-
ricated, falsified, or plagiarized. 

(2) Health or safety of the public excep-
tion. If ORI or the institution, fol-
lowing consultation with ORI, deter-
mines that the alleged misconduct, if it 
occurred, would possibly have a sub-
stantial adverse effect on the health or 
safety of the public. 

(3) ‘‘Grandfather’’ exception. If HHS or 
an institution received the allegation 
of research misconduct before the ef-
fective date of this part. 

§ 93.106 Evidentiary standards. 
The following evidentiary standards 

apply to findings made under this part. 
(a) Standard of proof. An institutional 

or HHS finding of research misconduct 
must be proved by a preponderance of 
the evidence. 

(b) Burden of proof. (1) The institu-
tion or HHS has the burden of proof for 
making a finding of research mis-
conduct. The destruction, absence of, 
or respondent’s failure to provide re-
search records adequately documenting 
the questioned research is evidence of 
research misconduct where the institu-
tion or HHS establishes by a prepon-
derance of the evidence that the re-
spondent intentionally, knowingly, or 
recklessly had research records and de-
stroyed them, had the opportunity to 
maintain the records but did not do so, 
or maintained the records and failed to 
produce them in a timely manner and 
that the respondent’s conduct con-
stitutes a significant departure from 
accepted practices of the relevant re-
search community. 

(2) The respondent has the burden of 
going forward with and the burden of 
proving, by a preponderance of the evi-
dence, any and all affirmative defenses 
raised. In determining whether HHS or 
the institution has carried the burden 
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of proof imposed by this part, the find-
er of fact shall give due consideration 
to admissible, credible evidence of hon-
est error or difference of opinion pre-
sented by the respondent. 

(3) The respondent has the burden of 
going forward with and proving by a 
preponderance of the evidence any 
mitigating factors that are relevant to 
a decision to impose administrative ac-
tions following a research misconduct 
proceeding. 

§ 93.107 Rule of interpretation. 
Any interpretation of this part must 

further the policy and purpose of the 
HHS and the Federal government to 
protect the health and safety of the 
public, to promote the integrity of re-
search, and to conserve public funds. 

§ 93.108 Confidentiality. 
(a) Disclosure of the identity of re-

spondents and complainants in re-
search misconduct proceedings is lim-
ited, to the extent possible, to those 
who need to know, consistent with a 
thorough, competent, objective and 
fair research misconduct proceeding, 
and as allowed by law. Provided, how-
ever, that: 

(1) The institution must disclose the 
identity of respondents and complain-
ants to ORI pursuant to an ORI review 
of research misconduct proceedings 
under § 93.403. 

(2) Under § 93.517(g), HHS administra-
tive hearings must be open to the pub-
lic. 

(b) Except as may otherwise be pre-
scribed by applicable law, confiden-
tiality must be maintained for any 
records or evidence from which re-
search subjects might be identified. 
Disclosure is limited to those who have 
a need to know to carry out a research 
misconduct proceeding. 

§ 93.109 Coordination with other agen-
cies. 

(a) When more than one agency of 
the Federal government has jurisdic-
tion of the subject misconduct allega-
tion, HHS will cooperate in designating 
a lead agency to coordinate the re-
sponse of the agencies to the allega-
tion. Where HHS is not the lead agen-
cy, it may, in consultation with the 
lead agency, take appropriate action to 

protect the health and safety of the 
public, promote the integrity of the 
PHS supported research and research 
process and conserve public funds. 

(b) In cases involving more than one 
agency, HHS may refer to evidence or 
reports developed by that agency if 
HHS determines that the evidence or 
reports will assist in resolving HHS 
issues. In appropriate cases, HHS will 
seek to resolve allegations jointly with 
the other agency or agencies. 

Subpart B—Definitions 

§ 93.200 Administrative action. 

Administrative action means— 
(a) An HHS action in response to a 

research misconduct proceeding taken 
to protect the health and safety of the 
public, to promote the integrity of PHS 
supported biomedical or behavioral re-
search, research training, or activities 
related to that research or research 
training and to conserve public funds; 
or 

(b) An HHS action in response either 
to a breach of a material provision of a 
settlement agreement in a research 
misconduct proceeding or to a breach 
of any HHS debarment or suspension. 

§ 93.201 Allegation. 

Allegation means a disclosure of pos-
sible research misconduct through any 
means of communication. The disclo-
sure may be by written or oral state-
ment or other communication to an in-
stitutional or HHS official. 

§ 93.202 Charge letter. 

Charge letter means the written no-
tice, as well as any amendments to the 
notice, that are sent to the respondent 
stating the findings of research mis-
conduct and any HHS administrative 
actions. If the charge letter includes a 
debarment or suspension action, it may 
be issued jointly by the ORI and the de-
barring official. 

§ 93.203 Complainant. 

Complainant means a person who in 
good faith makes an allegation of re-
search misconduct. 
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